
Culture and Sport Glasgow (operating as Glasgow Life)
(A Company which is a Scottish charity (Scottish charity number SC037844) incorporated in Scotland under the Companies Acts with company number SC313851)
 
                                                                                                               

MINUTE of a MEETING of the Board of Directors 


of Culture and Sport Glasgow held in Glasgow 


Royal Concert Hall on 29 March 2022 at 2pm. 
 

 

	Present:
	Councillor David McDonald (Chair)
Councillor Eva Bolander

Bailie Annette Christie

Councillor Laura Doherty

	 
	Iain MacRitchie

Dr Bridget McConnell CBE 

John McCormick

Councillor Frank McAveety 
Siobhan Nairn

Dilawer Singh MBE 



	Attending:
	Susan Deighan, Director of City Marketing and External Relations; Jan Buchanan, Director of Finance and Corporate Services; Billy Garrett, Director of Sport and Events; Lynda Campbell, Head of Business and Strategy; Alex Harvie, Head of Marketing and Communications; Duncan Dornan, Head of Museums and Collections; and Allan Drysdale, Governance and Liaison Officer; all Culture and Sport Glasgow.

	Apologies:
	Professor John Brown CBE

Sir Angus Grossart

Professor Sir Anton Muscatelli 

Lee McConnell 




1. 
Welcome, notice and quorum, noted and agreed.
      
The Chair opened the meeting and welcomed those present.
Having noted that the relevant notice had been issued and a quorum was present, the Board proceeded to business as hereinafter minuted.
2.
Apologies noted.

The Board noted that apologies had been received from Sir Angus Grossart, Sir Anton Muscatelli, Lee McConnell, and Professor John Brown.

3.
Declarations of Interest noted.

There were no declarations of interest made.
4.
Minute of Previous Meeting approved.
The minute of the Board meeting held on 26 January 2022 was submitted for approval.
Dilawer Singh highlighted that there was an error in the apologies listed at section 2. 

Accepting the amendment, the Board agreed to approve the minute as a correct record. 

5.
Matters Arising noted.

It was noted that there were no matters arising from previous meetings not already covered on the agenda.
6.
Draft Minute of Audit Committee meeting 10 March 2022 noted.


The draft minute of the Audit Committee meeting held on 10 March 2022 was submitted for information.


The Board noted the draft minute of the Audit Committee of 10 March 2022.

7.
Chair’s update noted.

The Chair reflected on the past five years as Chair of the Board and spoke of the successes delivered and challenges overcome by Glasgow Life during this period.

He made mention of significant sporting events such as the European Championships which had been held in the city over this period, and most recently the refurbishment and reopening of the Burrell Collection, as well as the numerous events, exhibitions and services which Glasgow Life deliver on an annual basis which contribute enormously to the city.

Board Members noted the verbal report by the Chair and thanked him for his contribution and leadership of the organisation during his tenure.
8.
Reports by the Chief Executive 
(1) Business Plan 2022/23 agreed.

The Chief Executive also commented on the achievements of Glasgow Life and the wider city in her time in post, and the ambitions which had been shown to enhanced Glasgow’s standing across the globe. She thanked the Board for supporting those ambitions.
She handed over to the Head of Business and Strategy who presented to the Board Glasgow Life’s Business Plan for 2022/23.

It was highlighted that a different approach had been taken in developing this Business Plan, focussing on the four key objectives of the organisation. It was intended that this was a document which could be shared with partners and stakeholders.

After consideration the Board agreed to approve the Glasgow Life Business Plan for 2022/23.
(2) Council Family Review of Glasgow Life noted.

There was presented paper which provided the Board with an update on the strategic review of Glasgow Life by Glasgow City Council (GCC).
The Board were thanked for their contributions to the submission and were advised that no feedback had yet been received from GCC. It was noted that the Coordination Group which had been planned for the previous day had been cancelled, which meant there was no further update for the Board at this stage.
Members of the Board reiterated their previous view of the need for meaningful engagement and scrutiny from Board Members during the review process, and the importance of recognising the independent status of Glasgow Life.
After consideration the Board noted the information provided within the report.
(3) The Burrell Collection Project update noted.

The Board were presented with a report which updated them on the Burrell refurbishment and redisplay, and preparations for the reopening which was taking place that morning.

The Chief Executive expressed her delight that the Burrell project had been delivered successfully despite the challenges over the last couple of years, and thanked all those who had been involved, in particular Museums staff and members of the Burrell Renaissance, also recognising the ambition of the city to undertake such a project.
After consideration the Board noted update report in relation to the Burrell Collection project and welcomed the reopening of the museum that morning. Board members also noted their thanks to Dr McConnell for her work as Chief Executive over the years reflecting on the considerable achievements she had helped deliver on behalf of the city.
9.
Reports by Director of Finance and Corporate Services 
(1) Budget Strategy 2022/23 agreed.

There was presented a draft budget submission for the financial year to 31 March 2023 and an update on income and costs which are outside the baseline budget.
The Director of Finance and Corporate Services advised that this was a complex paper and was based on Glasgow Life now being a £100m organisation. She highlighted that the income target set for 2022/23 was £27.35m. 
After consideration the Board agreed to approve the Draft Budget for 2022-23 and noted that utilities inflation was outside the budget process.
(2) Financial update noted.
There was presented a report which provided the Board with an update on the current financial position and forecast to 31 March 2022.
The report advised that income continued to recover, however, remained significantly below pre-pandemic levels, and that there were additional one-off Covid related underspend savings mainly due to recruitment, and for supplies and services due to not operating for a full year.  

After consideration the Board noted the current financial position and projected outturn.
(3) People Update noted.

There was presented a report which provided an update on industrial relations between Glasgow Life and the Trade Unions, and the People Scorecard for the period to 12 February 2022.

After consideration the Board noted:

(i) the continued trade union activity taking place across Glasgow Life which was increasing as budget briefings and understanding of implications continue; 
(ii) the investment Glasgow Life continues to make in managing its relationships with its Trade Unions;

(iii) the indirect impact of strike action in relation to the Equal Pay claims across Glasgow Life venues and the potential for direct strike action; and
(i) the information specified in the People Scorecard including the attendance and employee relations data.

(4) Gender Pay Gap Reporting agreed.

The Board were presented with the figures produced as part of Glasgow Life’s most recent workforce Gender Pay Gap exercise, reflective as at 5th April 2021.
After consideration the Board:

(i) noted the combined information presented within this report in terms of both the Gender Pay Gap and gender occupational segregation of the workforce;

(ii) agreed to approve the 2021 Gender Pay Gap figures for report to the HMRC’s Equalities Office; and

(iii)
agreed to approve the publication of the same Gender Pay Gap figures and 
corresponding infographic on Glasgow Life’s website and staff intranet.
(5) Provision of Fitness Equipment Supply – Framework Agreement agreed.

There was presented a report which sought the approval of the Board to award the Framework Agreement for the Provision of Fitness Equipment Supply, Installation and Business Development Partnership. 
The paper recommended that ten Suppliers be awarded onto the Framework over nine Lots, and the duration of the framework is three years, with the option to extend for a further twelve-month period, at the sole discretion of Glasgow Life.

Over the four-year duration the total estimated value of the contracts awarded under the Framework Agreement is £2.9 million. 
After consideration the Board agreed:
(i) 
to approve the award of the Framework Agreement for the Provision of Fitness Equipment Supply, Installation and Business Development Partnership and the award of the Suppliers as listed at Appendix 1 of the report; and
(ii)
to delegate authority to the Chief Executive or Director of Finance and Corporate Services to sign the Intention to Award and/or Decline (Standstill) Letters, Award Letters and Contract Agreements due to the volume requiring signature. 

(6) Utilities Financial Pressures noted.

There was presented a report which updated the Board on the position with utility contracts and provided details of mitigating actions.
After consideration the Board noted the volatility in the utilities market and the projected increase in costs of gas and electricity.

(7) Scheme of Delegated Functions update noted.

There was presented to the Board for information the amendments to the Scheme of Delegated Functions to reflect changes to Procurement Thresholds which had been approved by the Audit Committee at their meeting on 10 March 2022.
The Board noted the amendments to the Scheme of Delegated Functions to reflect changes to Procurement Thresholds as approved by the Audit Committee.
(8) Risk Register noted.

There was presented a report which provided information on the risks to Glasgow Life in the current period which had been identified as being in the Very High/High risk category.

During discussion it was raised that with regard to some particular risks there appeared to be very little movement in terms of reducing risk. It response it was highlighted that there were actions and mitigations in place behind each risk, however, these aren’t always enough to reduce the potential of the risk.

It was suggested that the Future Planning and Scrutiny Sub-committee consider risk in more detail at their next meeting.
After consideration the Board noted the current risks to Glasgow Life identified as being in the Very High/High risk category, and that a report would be provided to the Future Planning and Scrutiny Sub-committee. 
(9) Capital Programme update noted.
There was presented a report which provided the Board with an update on progress of projects included in the Capital Programme.
After consideration the Board noted:

(i) the update with regard to the Capital Programme and that progress on capital delivery of multiple projects continues across the estate supported by a range of funding and Glasgow Life continue to work closely with contractors and design teams to define briefing information, validate and rationalise project costs and bring projects to fruition; and
(i) that increased costs were impacting some contracts with significant value engineering or scope reduction exercises being considered to allow the projects to be delivered within budget.
10.
Reports by Director of City Marketing and External Relations 
(1) Glasgow Life Performance Reporting noted.

There was presented a report which informed the Board of a current programme of work to align service planning and how performance correlates with Glasgow Life’s refreshed Vision and Mission.

It was highlighted that this work would align with the changes to Glasgow Life’s business planning process as referred to earlier in the meeting.

After consideration the Board noted the changes to Glasgow Life’s Performance Reporting.

(2) Performance update noted.
The Board were presented with a report which provided them with information on the summary of performance from 1 April 2021 to 28 February 2022.
It was highlighted that attendances continued to increase, particularly across arts, music and cultural venues following the lifting of restrictions.
After consideration the Board noted the update in relation to performance.
(3) Legacies of Slavery and Empire – Glasgow Museums noted.

The Head of Museums and Collections presented a report which provided the Board with an update on the work underway in relation to the legacies of slavery and empire within Glasgow Museums.
He highlighted that engagement had taken place with other cities within the UK including Liverpool and Bristol who were going through similar exercises to inform how we respond to legacies of slavery and empire.
After consideration the Board noted the ongoing work in Glasgow Museums in relation to legacies of slavery and empire, and the information provided on the first phase of this work.
11. 
Report by Director of Sport and Events 
(1) Criteria for Opening Additional Venues within £1.1m agreed.


There was presented a report which provided the Board with information relating to the additional revenue of £1.1 million agreed by Glasgow City Council on the 17 February 2022.
After consideration the Board:

(i) noted the content of the report; and 

(ii) agreed that the proposed framework would be issued for noting at the Board meeting on 22 June. 

12.
Date of Next Meeting noted.
The Board noted the next meeting was scheduled for Wednesday 22 June.
13.
Appointment of Chair agreed.


Councillor McDonald advised that as he was standing down as Chair with immediate effect and therefore a Chair required to be appointed for the interim period.

It was proposed that Bailie Annette Christie be appointed as Chair and this was unanimously agreed by the Board. 
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